KETTERING BOROUGH COUNCIL &

NORTHAMPTONSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

KETTERING PARTNERSHIP:  KETTERING AREA FORUM

Meeting held: 21st July 2004

Present:
Northamptonshire County Council


Councillor David Coe (Chair)


Councillor Roy Mayhew


Councillor Ian Watts


Councillor Christopher Lamb


Councillor William Parker


Councillor Adrian Chambers


Kettering Borough Council


Councillor Christopher Groome


Councillor Ursula Jones


Councillor Robert Civil



Councillor John Padwick


Councillor Terry Freer


Councillor Eileen Hales


Councillor Mary Malin


Councillor Mike Tebbutt


Partner Organisations

Councillor Gordon Shorley (Rural Forum)

Hugh Fenton (Environment Panel)

Lawrence Dale (Association of Northamptonshire School 

   Governors)

Jim Bridger (Northamptonshire Fire and Rescue Service)

Mick Scrimshaw (Chamber of Trade)

Joan Neal (Ability Northants)

Also Present:
Robin Hodsdon (Northamptonshire County Council)


Keith Parrott (Northamptonshire County Council)


Gerda Round (Northamptonshire County Council)


Robin Hodsdon (Northamptonshire County Council)


Brian Mew (Kettering Borough Council)


Anne Ireson (Kettering Borough Council)

04.KAF.1
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Alan James (Kettering General Hospital) and Councillors Baker and Whyte.

04.KAF.2
ELECTION OF CHAIR


04.KAF.3
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR


04.KAF.4
MINUTES


04.KAF.5
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Ian Watts declared a prejudicial interest in Item 6 on the agenda (Kettering Town Centre Traffic Management - Gold Street) and indicated that he would leave the room during discussion thereon but would remain for the preceding presentation on the new Intelligent Transport System.

04.KAF.6
KETTERING TOWN CENTRE TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT - GOLD STREET (Item 6)


A report was submitted which gave details of the existing scheme and its impact on existing traffic flows, issues to be resolved and options for resolution of the issues.


Members of the Forum received a presentation on the new Intelligent Transport System and a demonstration of satellite tracking was given.

(Councillor Watts, having declared an interest, 

left the meeting room)


A further presentation was then given on the Kettering Town Centre Traffic Management Scheme, which included the Capital Challenge core objectives and listed the following issues which were required to be resolved:-

· Newland Street

· Pedestrianised street signing

· Vehicle usage

· Disabled drivers

· Loading and unloading

· Traffic congestion


Discussion was held on the above issues and five alternative options were considered as follows

1.
Do nothing.

2.
Review and upgrade the existing scheme (approximate cost £15,000)

3.
Reverse the traffic flow in Gold Street (cost £30,000 to £80,000)

4.
Consider full pedestrian access (cost £200,000 plus)

5.
Review traffic system options in Kettering as part of modernisation process.

Issues arising out of the five options above were highlighted.

During the debate members discussed the various effects of the options on both businesses and pedestrians in Gold Street.  It was acknowledged that there was little public understanding of pedestrian/vehicle priority in Gold Street, and it was felt that pedestrian safety was the most important consideration in any review.

Joan Neal of the Kettering Branch of Ability Northants represented the views of disabled drivers who needed to drive into the town centre to access the post office, banks, building societies and other facilities.  It was generally felt that some abuse of the blue badge system did exist in the town centre and that little monitoring had been carried out by the police.  The recent closure of sub-post offices had exacerbated this situation, requiring more disabled people to drive into town to access the facilities at the main post office.  It was also felt by some disabled people that there was a problem with cyclists not observing the pedestrianised area.

Joan Neal stated that disabled drivers in the Borough did acknowledge and appreciate the present concessions they enjoyed in being able to access the pedestrianised area.  They also shared the same fears about pedestrian safety as had been expressed by many able-bodied people. 

Further discussion was held regarding the need for traffic light co-ordination and synchronisation to ensure optimum traffic flows in the town centre, especially in the St. Mary's Road/London Road/Bowling Green Road/Northampton Road area.  It was noted that approximately 120 vehicles per hour used the Gold Street pedestrian area, which was unacceptable.  However, it was felt that the use of rising bollards, as had been previously proposed, was not an optimum solution if traffic flow was to be reversed.

It was felt that if the full pedestrianisation option were to be recommended, disabled people must be treated fairly to ensure they had full access to all services and to electric scooters through Shopmobility.  It was acknowledged that this option would require extensive consultation to be undertaken, which also took into account the previous consultation responses.  It was agreed that full pedestrianisation should not be 24-hour.


Some debate was held on the possible impact of decriminalisation of parking proposals and it was acknowledged that the majority of illegal parking would take place in areas where there would be little impact on traffic flow.


Jim Bridger of Northamptonshire Fire and Rescue Services, indicated that there may be some concern amongst emergency services if rising bollards were used.  It was noted that any rising bollards would be covered by CCTV.


(Councillor Watts rejoined the meeting)

04.KAF.7
MAINTENANCE OF ROADS AND PAVEMENTS


A report was submitted for members' information which gave a comprehensive overview of both planned and responsive highway maintenance. The report also listed location details of proposed footway reconstruction, carriageway reconstruction, overlay and resurfacing throughout the Borough.


Discussion was held on capital funding over the next three years.  It was felt that closer working between the Borough and the County Council such issues (including tree maintenance), could help increase efficiency as well as making monetary savings for both authorities.


Debate was also held on the Traffic Management Bill currently being introduced by the government which would introduce new responsibilities to inspect and keep roads and pavements up to standard, and which should also improve co-ordination between agencies.  It was noted that if a utility company had reinstated a footway or carriageway to an unacceptable standard, this should be reported to the County Council.  Any blocked drains, overhanging trees and potholes should be reported through CLARENCE.

04.KAF.8
ROBIN HODSDON


It was noted that Robin Hodsdon would shortly be leaving the employment of the Northamptonshire County Council.  The Forum's thanks and appreciation were extended to him for his valuable advice in his area of expertise over the years, and he was wished well in his new position.

07.KAF.9
PROPOSED RE-STRUCTURE OF KETTERING AREA FORUM (Item 8)


A report was submitted which sought to promote discussion on a review of the structure and purpose of the Kettering Area Forum.


It was noted that the review formed part of a wider review by Northamptonshire County Council of its Area Committee arrangements.


It was felt that the issue was one which should be fully debated by both the Local Strategic Partnership Executive Board and the geographic forums in order for all views to be taken into consideration.  It was suggested that the Executive Board and geographic forums should be asked to consider, as part of the review, the key objectives:-

· Accountable performance

· Better engagement

· Greater, closer, partnership working

It was also noted that Kettering Borough Council was undertaking a review of its own Constitution commencing in September 2004.


04.KAF.10
MINUTES OF THE LOCAL STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP EXECUTIVE BOARD, GEOGRAPHIC FORUMS AND PANEL MEETINGS (Item 9)


The following minutes and draft minutes were noted:-


LSP Executive Board (draft)  - 22nd June 2004


Kettering Town Forum (draft) - 21st June 2004


A6 towns Forum (draft) - 23rd June 2004 


Enterprise Kettering - 26th April and 14th June 2004


Community Safety Partnership - 21st April and 16th June 2004


Environment Panel - 15th June 2004


Health, Housing and Social Care Panel  - 3rd June 2004


Tenants' Forum - 8th April, 13th May and 3rd June 2004

04.KAF.11
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


Wednesday, 20th October 2004.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9:07 pm)

Signed .............................................

Chair

AI

RESOLVED	that Councillor Coe be elected Chair of the Kettering Area Forum for the ensuing year.





RESOLVED	that Councillor Parker be appointed Deputy Chair of the Kettering Area Forum for the ensuing year.





RESOLVED	that the minutes of the meeting of Kettering Area Forum held on 21st April 2004 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.





RESOLVED	that:-





	(i)	the Kettering Area Forum recommend that the option to fully pedestrianise Kettering Town Centre during shopping hours be investigated; and





	(ii)	a meeting between senior officers and members of Northamptonshire County Council and Kettering Borough Council be set up to identify a way forward.





RESOLVED		that this item be deferred to the next meeting of the Forum to enable a full discussion by relevant Forums and the Local Strategic Partnership Executive Board to take place, with views being reported back to the Kettering Area Forum; and
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